Funding in the Economic Downturn

EMFF and FAWN network meeting – 25th February 2009

Executive Summary

In February 2009 members of the East Midlands Funding Forum and Funding Advice Worker Network met to discuss the impact of the economic downturn upon funding to the third sector.

The discussions found that funding sources, funding advisors and organisations in the third sector believe that the economic downturn has not fully impacted upon the sector yet. But that there is a significant amount of caution regarding future budgets and funding sources as we move towards 2010.

As a result it is expected that the competition for funding will increase over the next 12 months, and continue within 2010. This is at the same time that some funding sources believe that their grant/funding budgets will remain level. 

To help reduce uncertainty during this time, communication between funding sources and funding advisers for the third sector need to be maintained and developed in the region. Providing up-to-date information upon funding programmes, and helping to improve the quality of applications will help the East Midlands region to compete for funding. 

Several actions were raised for the networks to help ensure that this communication continued and developed during this uncertain time for the sector.

Event Overview

The event was organised as a joint network meeting between the East Midlands Funding Forum and the regional Funding Advice Worker Network to discuss the impact of the economic downturn (now recession) upon funding sources, funding advice and the wider third sector. Attendees at the forum included representatives from funding and income development organisations, funding advice workers, and a small number of frontline delivery organisations

Presentations

Initially there were a series of presentations covering a range of sources for third sector funding, these included Statutory, Lottery, Foundation/Trust Funding, Corporate Sponsorship and Individual Giving, Loan Finance, and Campaigns. 
Overall the view from the different sources included:

· For a significant number of funding sources budgets are already set, and these are unlikely to change. However, if the downturn continues then resources may need to be reviewed in the next few years.
· Budgets are unlikely to grow as the returns on funders endowments and investments reduce.

· At the same time most funding sources have seen an increase in demand for funding over the last few years, and this is predicted to continue at a time when funding budgets are likely to remain level. Because of this there is likely to be changes to application processes, with some funding organisations introducing more strict eligibility and funding criteria.
· Most funding organisations are in it for the long-haul, with some of the charitable trusts and foundations having been around for 50-100 years and wanting to continue making a difference, making this year and the downturn a relative blip.

· Corporate sponsorship and support is becoming more difficult to secure, and organisations are having to look at alternatives to cash from this source. Similarly large individual donations are also becoming harder to secure. Both of these sources of funding income are looking for clearer returns for themselves or their organisation.
· There is a change in the funding jigsaw that organisations need to bring together, with greater uncertainty about funding sources making it difficult to secure joint or match-funding.

· Virtually all of the speakers stated that it is still too early to tell what the long-term affect of the downturn will be up on funding sources and the sector.
Discussions

Delegates at the event were asked to discuss and provide feedback upon the following three questions:
1. What does the economic downturn mean to you, and your customers?
2. What difference do you expect to see in the next 6-12 months?

3. How can funding sources and support organisations respond?

The discussions were broken into the three questions with feedback after each from the separate tables. Issues raised upon each question from the discussion groups included: 

1. What does the economic downturn mean to you, and your customers?
· what changes have you seen within your own organisation, its partners and stakeholders

· what changes have you seen more widely in the sector
There appears to be some targeting of funding to priority or essential areas, meaning that some non-essential areas are already staring to miss out, for example less funding is going to arts projects from statutory sources, and arts organisation are beginning to struggle to secure match-funding.

Funding income and the budgets of the different funding sources are flat, but demand for services is increasing rapidly within some parts of the sector. There has been a large increase in demand for services at Citizen Advice Bureaus for debt advice.

There has also been an increase in the number of volunteers approaching organisations and volunteer centres/bureaus, creating both an increase in demand for their services, but a supply of skills for the sector. This change is being linked to increases in unemployment and jobcentre policy

Overall there is a decrease in investment income for both funding organisations and third sector organisations due to the reduction in interest rates, and additionally a relatively small number have been affected by the loss of investments within Icelandic banks. 
The reduction in interest rates and property prices has presented the opportunity for some organisations to be able to purchase their own building, or additional facilities, helping them to operate from a secure and stable base.

There is also the potential for medium-sized organisations to compete within the procurement process as smaller contracts become available due to the lower levels of service development and delivery, and the funding linked to these.
It was acknowledged that securing funding will become more competitive with a greater demand for funding, but only a level supply.
2. What difference do you expect to see in the next 6-12 months?

· what have you heard and/or read about future predictions?

· what threats/challenges are facing the third sector?

· what opportunities are there for the sector?

The future of funding within the sector and the development of the sector itself over the next 12 months and beyond is more uncertain. 

There is an expectation of funding sources to be hit harder in the next 12 months and beyond, as new budgets and potentially more cautious funding budgets are set. This links back to the possibility of some funding sources becoming stricter and prioritising funding to organisations that are familiar, or that they have an existing funding relationship with. It was commented that for local government there could be more significant changes in budgets in autumn 2009 following local elections.
Similar to the business, sector it is predicted that as there is a continued low return upon investment, and the accessibility of finance decreases the situation will become worse for third sector organisations.

A view expressed within several discussion groups was that this period could be a good opportunity for the sector to both develop and prove itself. Organisations becoming more focused upon their core and integral activities, and effectively more fit for purpose. This was also described as a short-term loss, for a long-term gain, an opportunity for third sector organisations to review their way of working and to cut non-essential costs, becoming leaner. 
Where appropriate the downturn may also help to encourage joint working and partnerships between organisations that work in similar areas/fields that have previously not considered this option, as economies of scale in delivering a project start to make more sense. Some also viewed the downturn as a real opportunity for the sector to be able to demonstrate its effectiveness, being able to show the support it offers to communities and individuals in need, and being able to show the importance of the outcomes that they are delivering, rather than the financial return always being seen as the priority.
In terms of communities there was a view that there would be an increase in localism and community activity. But also there was the danger of increased crime within communities due to unemployment and people facing significant debt.
Similar to the first question overall attendees felt there would be an increasing imbalance between supply and demand, and a greater competition for funding.
3. How can funding sources and support organisations respond?

· how can the 2 regional networks help?

· what can funding sources do?

· what can funding advice workers do?
There were a number of suggestions and actions for the East Midlands Funding Forum and the regional Funding Advice Worker Network to take forward. These included:

· EMFF to advise and keep the FAWN up to date of changes, and help to improve quality of applications
· EMFF to use the FAWN to explore how/what changes they may make, using them as a sounding board.

· EMFF to increase its voice, and with the third sector, to raise relevant issues to influence policy.
· FAWN to keep reporting trends within the sector, and encourage ways for the sector to think differently.
· FAWN to encourage collaboration and partnership working amongst organisations where suitable, and also with support from funding sources/EMFF.
· FAWN to keep on top of criteria changes.
· FAWN to offer suggestions for match-funding, and Funding sources to offer match funding advice and coordinate through EMFF.

· Both the EMFF and regional FAWN to bring in more statutory representatives (PCT’s) and private sector representatives (Asda managers).

· EMFF to increase the awareness and promotion of the online Funding Index.

There were also a number of requests that impacted upon not only the networks but the individual Funding sources and Funding Advice Workers, and the wider third sector these included:

· Funding sources to reduce bureaucracy and give a ‘No’ more quickly to organisations.
· Funding sources to maintain smaller grants, which need to be flexible and consider the needs of grassroots organisations.
· Ensuring that Local Authorities stick to the Compact during this period.
· Support upon third sector contracting to be more accessible to both funding sources and third sector organisations.
There were also several suggestions that included providing training and support to organisations and their management committees/trustees on how to survive and manage during a recession. The training needing to be practical, and for immediate use due to the immediate pressures.

Throughout all of the feedback in this question effective communication was raised as a key issue that needs to developed and maintained by the two networks. For funding sources, funding advice workers and the wider sector to be able to share information and discuss local, regional or specific issues there needs to be effective communication channels. Leading on from this there needs to be the ability to bring the different interest groups together to discuss relevant issues in a variety of approaches, including within forums, events/network meetings, and small working or issue-based groups. Whilst at the same time raising the awareness of these activities to encourage wider participation and membership.
Survey
Following the discussions a quick survey of the attendees was carried out to review their opinions upon the economic downturn and its impact upon the sector:

100% of attendees at the event stated that they had concerns about funding to the sector, with the majority (66.7%) saying that they were uncertain about the future funding of over the next 12 months.

In terms of the effect on the sector, attendees felt that it would mostly affect medium sized organisations, those with an income between £10,000 and £249,999. 
Views upon whether the downturn would affect Infrastructure or Frontline organisations more proved interesting, with 47.6% saying it would affect Infrastructure more, and 45.2% saying it would affect both Infrastructure and Frontline organisations equally. This showing that the attendees expect the downturn to have a greater impact upon Infrastructure organisations.
Summary
One of the biggest impacts of the economic downturn upon the sector at the moment is uncertainty. This being in several areas, including:
· demand for services

· funding sources for new projects
· existing funding sources for existing/core work

· support from infrastructure bodies

Overall it is felt that the impact will come through to the sector (including funding sources) during 2010 and beyond, once the existing budgets of funding sources are reviewed and the demand for services increase further. These factors will help to make the demand for funding income and support more competitive.

In response to increased number of requests for funding, some funding sources may begin to tighten their criteria to help manage the demand upon their limited budgets. 
At this time it will become increasingly important for those seeking funding income and those providing funding support to be well informed and kept up to date upon the criteria and priorities of the different funding sources. The networks for Funding Sources (EMFF) and Funding Advisers (FAWN) can play an important role in helping to ensure that this happens, and therefore helping to ensure that third sector organisations are accurately informed about the funding sources and support services that they are approaching.
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